Still Just $49/hr

* Plumbing
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* Alr Conditioning
* Drain Cleaning

License # TACLAOI0676E

83rd Year, Number 31

UPCOMING
EVENTS

COMMUNITY/
GOVERNMENT MEETINGS
All of these meetings are open
to the public.

Garza County Commissioners
Court
January 12
9 a.m.
AgriLife Extension Office
215 W. Main Street

Post ISD
School Board Meeting
January 15
7:30 p.m.
Administrative Board Room
501 S. Avenue K

Garza County
Health Care District
January 15
6:30 p.m.

Citizens Bank Meeting Room
210 N. Broadway
T T I e T s e L
OTHER COMMUNITY

- EVENTS
Event info available at press
time.

Legacy Five in Concert and
Premier of “Judas the Lost
Apostle”

Ragtown Gospel Theater
January 9
7 p.m.

“Judas the Lost Apostle”
Ragtown Gospel Theater
January 10
3:30 p.m.

Post Varsity/JV Basketball
@ Slaton
January 13
S p.m.

Trailblazers Senior Citizens
Center
Game Night
January 13
5:30 p.m.

Post ISD Early Release
January 15
1:30 p.m.

Trailblazers Senior Citizens
Center
Game Night
January 15
5:30 p.m.

Post ISD — Staff Workday
No school for students
January 16

Garza County Junior
Livestock Show
January 15-17

Garza County Junior
Livestock Show Premium Sale
January 22
Post ISD Cafetena

Volunteer
Opportunities

If your non-profit
organization or church
needs volunteers, please
email the information
to The Post Dispatch,
postcitydispatch@
yahoo.com or bring the
information to the office.
Be sure to include a contact
name and telephone number.
Every few weeks, we’ll
print this information so our
community will have the
opportunity to respond to
these volunteer needs.

495-2591

License # M17873

USPS 439-620

City Council Approves Kate Increase

By Rosa Latimer
News Editor

In a regular meeting of the Post City
Council Jan. 6, 2009, the council voted unani-
mously to approve new water and sewer rates
as recommended by the City Manager. These
new water and sewer rates will be reflected

on the January, 2009 billing.

Regarding water rates, the minimum
rate which includes the first 3000 gallons

used, will not change. That rate 1s $29.50
per month. Rates for water usage over the
minimum will increase 55-cents per 1,000
gallons. The rate increases will not affect
those customers who stay within the minimum

usage limits.

Residential sewer rates will increase from
a flat rate of $8.00 per month to a $16.00
base rate plus $1.50 per 1,000 gallons of
water above the 3000 gallon minimum. The

<

1% tth

commercial rate will increase from a flat rate
of $9.50 to $16.00 base rate plus $2.00 per
1,000 gallons of water above the 3,000 gal-
lon minimum.

The base rate for motels and prisons will

increase from a base rate of $5.00 plus $5 per

tradition of excellence since 1926

© 2009 The Post Dispatch

Newsstand Price 50¢

room or bed per month to $16.00 base rate.
The room/bed rate will not change.
The City Council also voted to accept

(Continued on Page 2)
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Garza County set to complete jail move in

By Rosa Latimer
News Editor

Earlier this week, Garza County
received a Certificate of Occu-
pancy from Roger Fields, repre-
senting the Post City Engineer.
This approval from the city put
the Sheriff’s Department one step
closer to occupancy of the new
jail facility.

“Completion of the Garza
County Law Enforcement Center
brings the county’s investment
within the Post city limits over

This will allow for much more
efficient use of Garza County
personnel.”

Late in December the jail fa-
cility received a certificate from
Texas Jail Standards stating that
the Garza County jail meets all
of their qualifications. “Actually,
TJS requested pictures of our jail
and told us that we had a model
facility,” Sheriff Laws said. Texas
Jail Standards will continue to
inspect the Garza County facility
on an annual basis.

the past ten years to
approximately $60
million,” explained
County Judge Lee
Norman. “This in-
cludes the construc-

B County one
step closer to
moving in to new

facility

In addition to
housing offices for
the Sheriff and depu-
ties, the building will
also have space for
constables, the game

tion and expansion
of the Dalby Unit, construction
and expansion of the Detention
Center and now the jail facility.”

During a special meeting of
the Commissioners Court on
January 1, Judge Norman and the
commissioners made a thorough
visual inspection of the facility
and compiled a punch list of items
that would need attention prior
to the move to the new building.
“Now that we have a Certificate
of Occupancy from both the
county and the city, we can move
forward quickly,” Judge Norman
said. Dispatcher operations were
relocated to.the new facility in De-
cember. Telephone service should
be complete this week.

Sheriff Cliff Laws is looking
forward to the time when all of-
fices, operations and prisoners are
housed at the new location. “Once
we have the prisoners here that
are currently being held in Spur
and Tahoka, we will no longer be
paying those entities,” Laws said.
“We’ll also eliminate transporta-
tion for trial and medical care.

warden, marketing
director, DPS officers and emer-
gency management. When the jail
1s at full capacity, the staff will be
approximately double what it was
at the previous facility.

Garza County has projected an
annual savings of approximately
$200,000 by having a jail that will
have capacity for all prisoners in
one location within Garza County.
In addition, the county is forging
relationships with other entities
such as Immigration Customs
Enforcement, so they can utilize
available space in the county
facility to house their prisoners.
Agencies that enter into this type
of arrangement with the county
will pay a fee for the service.

“Our goal is to have a facility
that will benefit Garza County
and have the means to pay for it,”
Sheriff Laws explained. “We have
also given consideration to the
future needs of the county. The
priority of law enforcement isn’t
to make money for the county;
however, when possible it should
lessen the burden on the county.”

The popular Southern Gospel
group, Legacy Five, will appear
in concert at Ragtown Gospel
Theater Friday night at 7 p.m.
Following the group’s perfor-
mance, the theater will premier
“Judas the Lost Apostle.”

The Friday night show time
is 30 minutes earlier than usual.
Ragtown’s lobby will open at
6 p.m.; concert will begin at
7; the drama 1s set to begin at
8:45 p.m.

According to the Ragtown
Gospel Theater web site, Leg-
acy Five was created by previ-
ous members of the popular
Cathedral Quartet.

“The group’s music has been
received by audiences with the

Legacy Five concert Friday night

same enthusiasm and delight
that the Cathedrals enjoyed.”

The drama, “Judas the Lost
Apostle,” provides a different
perspective of the apostle who
betrayed Jesus and is consistent
in quality with the theater’s
previous dramas.

Tickets for this special event
are $35 and all seats are re-
served.

A group discount is offered
for 12 or more. Individual
tickets may be purchased online
or by phone at 1-877-RAG-
TOWN.

Arrangements for group tick-
ets must be made by phone.

For more information, visit

www.ragtown.com.

care

district administrator

By Rosa Latimer
News Editor

Brandy Fannon has been
named the Administrator of Gar-
za County Health Care District.
She replaces Shirley Taylor who
retired after over 30 years in the
position.

Fannon was Benefits Coordina-
tor for the District for 6 years. In
that capacity she was responsible
for Indigent Coordination for the
county and Pharmacy Assistance.
She has almost 15 years experi-
ence in health care.

As Administrator, Fannon will
be responsible for the day-to-day

operations of the Garza County
Health Care District. She will
continue to oversee Indigent
Health Care Coordination and
manage Pharmacy Assistance.
Both of these programs provide
assistance with health care for
Garza County residents who meet
the qualifications.

Garza County Health Care
District owns the clinic and con-
tracts with Physicians Network
Services in Lubbock to staff and
operate the clinic. All of the cur-
rent staff of eight lives in Post
except one. A portion of county

(Continued on Page 2)

facility.

Above (from left)Melissa
Flanigan,  Dispatcher  and
Dana Tanner, Communications
Supervisor for the Garza County
Sheriff s Department are shown
in the dispatch office at the
new Garza County Jail facility.
Shown below is the interior of
a six-person cell at the new jail
The cell is complete
except for mattress pads. The
building also has eight-person
eells individual .. cells
including holding cells for
prisoners with medical or other
special needs. Pictured in the
middle is the prisoner side of
the visitation area in the Garza
County jail. Those visiting
prisoners are seated on the
opposite of the glass partitions.
A separate, private area is
provided  for lawyer/prison
conferences.

Photos by Rosa Latimer

and

Sunday
accident

kills one

A former Post resident was
killed in a one-car accident on
FM 669 just south of Post early
Sunday morning, January 4.

Although a sheriff deputy
was first on the scene, accord-
ing to the Garza County Sheniff
Department, the investigation
of the accident 1s being con-
ducted by the Department of
Public Safety.

Inquiries to the DPS officer
regarding details of the acci-
dent had not been answered at
press time.

Benefit for Jesus Lara
A benefit for Jesus Lara will be held on Saturday January 10th from 11:00
am to 2:00 pm at the Catholic Church located on Main Street. We will be
selling Chiles Reyenos, rice & beans, and tortillas. The cost is $6 per plate.
The benefit is to help with medical expenses.

Sabado 10 de Enero

Se vendera chiles Teyenos arroz frijoles tortilla y sodas en la iglesia
catolica de 11:00 a.m a 2:00 p.m. costo $6:00 para veneficio de Jesus Lara

(para una cirugia)

VFW Post 6797 scheduled to meet January 12th
VEW Post 6797 Men and Ladies Auxiliary will meet on Monday January
12th. The ladies will meet at 6:00 pm and the men will meet at 7:00 pm. All
members are urged to attend the meeting. All members must have a 2009
membership card as dues were due by December 31, 2008.
Donations for Rangel family

Sonic Drive-In and Nothing Butt Smokes are taking donations to help with
funeral expenses for Christopher Rangel. Anyone interested in helping
may drop off their donation at Sonic or Nothing Butt Smokes.

Benefit for Romero family
A benefit for Margaret Romero is being planned to help with funeral,
medical and other bills. Anyone that would be interested in helping, please
contact Starlet Freeman at (806) 294-5311 please leave a message.

Volunteer Opportunities
If your non-profit organization or church needs volunteers, please email

the information to The Post Dispatch, postcitydispatch@yahoo.com or
bring the information to the office. Be sure to include a contact name and
telephone number. Every few weeks, we'll print this information so our
community will have the opportunity to respond to these volunteer needs.
Weekly GED classes
GED Classes are held at the Post High School on Tuesday nights, 5-8
pm. Use the Southwest entrance. These classes are free to the public,
ages 17 and up and are available to anyone who wants to obtain a GED
certification. You will need your social security card to enroll. Call 495-

3343 for more information.

Post Book Club to Meet
The Post Book Club will begin meeting again Saturday, February 21, 11
am at Ruby Lane Books, 127 E. Main. The book selection 1s “Three Cups
of Tea” by Greg Mortenson and David Oliver Relin. “This astonishing,
uplifting story of a real-life Indiana Jones and his humanitarian campaign
to use education to combat terrorism in the Taliban’s backyard.” Anyone
interested in reading is invited to join the book club. There are no
membership dues. If you need a copy of the current book selection, please
place your order at the bookstore by January 15. Price of the book is $12.00
plus tax. For more information, call 495-2665.
Clothes and food available from church

Graham Chapel Church of Christ has food pantry (non-perishables only)
and a clothes closet for the needy in Post. Please contact Tim Tatum at 495-

3066 or Bill Short at 495-4104.
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Garza County officials were sworn in for a new term of office during a ceremony held Jan. 1 at the Garza County Courthouse. Those taking
the oath of office were (from left) County Attorney Mike Munk, Sheriff Cliff Laws, Tax Assessor/Collector Judy M. Bush, Pct. I Commissioner
Gary L. McDaniel, County Judge Lee Norman, Constable-2 Daniel A. Yarbro, Pct. 3 Commissioner Ted A. Brannon and Constable-1 Eric
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City ...

City Manager Ric Walton’s re-
tirement schedule and approved
the content for the posting of
requirements for a replacement.
Walton plans to continue with
his responsibilities with the city
until May 31, 2009 to allow the
opportunity for a smooth transi-
tion to the next City Manager.

In other business, the Council
approved minutes from the Dec.
9 regular meeting and called
meetings on Dec. 16 and Dec.
19.

Invoices for the month of
January 2009 were approved
for payment.

The Council also voted to
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We're cheering for our Post Lopes Varsity Basketball Players!

Member FDIC

CitizensBANK is a proud supporter of |
Post High School athletics. i
"Go Bold Gold - Win District!" |

CitizensBANK |

www.bankoncitizens.com
Post, Texas (806) 495-3545

Lobby Hours 9-3 M-F
Drive In Hours 9-6 M-F . &
9-12 Sat LENDER y

Brandy Fannon, recently named Administrator of the Garza County

Health Care District, is shown in her office located in the new Garza

County Health Clinic.

Fannon ...

tax money (approximately .07%)
1s used to fund the Health Care
District.

“Garza County is lucky to have
this place and we’re really, really
lucky to have a doctor like Dr.
Edwards,” Fannon said. “I want

(Continued from Page 1)

authorize City Attorney, Slater
Elza, to write a letter for Sen.
Robert Duncan’s signature re-
questing an opinion from the
Attorney General concerning
single member districts.

During time allotted for com-
munications from citizens of
Post to the City Council, no one
came forward to speak.

This time is set aside for citi-
zens to comment on any subject
matter whether or not the item
is on the agenda for the meeting
although no action can be taken
on an item not specified on the
current agenda.

(Continued from Page 1)

people to use this clinic. Thisisa
place working for Garza County.
Our tax dollars nfad this happen
and we’re fortunate to have it.”

A long-time Post resident, Bran-
dy and her husband, James, have
five children.

The Garza County Health Care
District Board of Directors meets
the third Thursday of the month,
6:30 p.m. in the Citizens Bank
meeting room. The Garza County
Health Care District Administra-
tor’s office is located in the Garza
County Health Clinic, Hwy. 84 &
Avenue S, telephone 495-2828.
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Post Junior High

Basketball Scores

Post 7* grade had a good

Post vs. Littlefield
1-5-09

to Littlefield 23-18. High scorers were Taylor Soto
and Alan Alaniz with 6 points each. The 7™ grade
boys have worked hard this year and have improved
greatly. They each had a good game and we will
continue to get better.

Post vs. Littlefield
1-5-09

Aaron Macy and Vance Blair led the scoring Monday

night. Dalton Holly, Justin Hodge, and McLayne Hall

all added 2 points. The boys played well for being on
Christmas break for 2 weeks.

game loosing a close one

Grisham to play for Ru[f thers

NCAA final recognitions were
announced in early December,
with Hardin-Simmons student,
Jerrad Grisham receiving 2™ Team
All-South Region, tight end and
also All-American Honorable
Mention. Also announced during
a press conference on December
] 7
Riders I.F.L. football league have
signed several players to the club
for the 2009 season. Over 70
young men attended the Decem-

ber 7* try-outs, with 16 being

offered contracts.

Among the 16 signed 1s Post
“there

native Jerrad Grisham.

was a gre at turmout for the {ryouts

back on Dec. 7, and today we have

followed that up with another
big step in signing who we felt

2008, The Abilene Ruff

Jerrad Grisham

were the best prospects. Many of
the players that we have signed
today have solid experience and
they should make an impact on
the field this season,” stated head
coach Gerald Dockery.

FYA'RIM 2 C R E DI 1
P.O. Box 923

Ralls, TX 79357

Fax (806)253-2060 .
Cell (806)392-3920

. AGTEX Clay Miller

Office (806)253-2506

clay.miller@agtexas.com
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game.

Miller with 13 points.

sion 1A-3A schools.

The girls played hard but lost by 7 points,
55-63. Leading scorers for the Lady Lopes
were Branda Stevens with 17 and Alex

After a week of rest the Lady Lopes
traveled to Lubbock to compete in the 50*
annual Caprock Tournament. The Caprock
Tournament is a highly competitive tourna-
ment with over 87 teams from across the
state and surrounding states competing. The
tournament is divided into 2 brackets; Green
Division-4A and 5-A schools and Red Divi-

The Lady Lopes played in the Red Divi-
sion and opened the tournament with a 52-27
win against Hollis, Okla. Leading the way

for the Lady Lopes was Branda Stevens with
22 and Alex Miller with 12 points. The next
team the Lady Lopes faced was a challeng-
ing team from Ballinger.

The Lady Lopes started off well but
stumbled in the 3™ quarter and ended up
losing 45-53. Leading scorer was Branda
Stevens with 23 points.

The Lady Lopes then took on the Lady
Buff’s from Petersburg. This game was
a close one throughout, and at the end of
regulation play the score was 48-48. The
Lady Lopes came out fighting in overtime
to overtake Petersburg by a score of 60-53.
This win put the Lady Lopes in the position
to play for Consolation against Floydada.

This was the third time Post and Floydada
have played each other. Emotions were high
and the game was set to be an exciting one.
The Lady Lopes played well and went into

Lady Lopes play in Caprock Tournament, teams fall to Shallowater

The Post Lady Lopes were very busy over
the Christmas holiday. On Friday December
19% they traveled to Idalou for a district

City.

half time down by 9 points.

The Lady Lopes came out strong in the
3" but could never push through to narrow
Floydada’'s lead. The Lady Lopes ended up
losing 48-59.

Leading scorer was Alex Miller with 17
points. Branda Stevens was named to the
All-Tournament team. According to Caprock
Tournament records she is the first female
Post athlete to receive this prestigious honor.
Overall, Coach Edwards was very proud of|
how the girls played.

Tuesday night, both teams faced Shallo-
water at home but fell in district play in both
both contests. The girls squad lost 87-51 and
the Lopes were handed a 90-51 defeat.

The boys and girls squads continue dis-
trict play Friday when they travel to Denver

Games begin at 4 p.m.

2008 in review ...

April

The Garza County Hospital
District’s Board of Directors
renewed its contract with Physi-
cians Network Services March
20. PNS’s Paul Acreman met
with the board to explain that the
contract price would increase for
the first time since they assumed
management responsibilities for
the clinic.

Recent surges in fuel costs
combined with an increase in the
number of fires in and around
Garza County may force the Post
City Council to shovel more
money into the fire department’s
fuel fund.

Several local businesses and
individuals have provided key as-
sistance to the firefighting efforts
waged this month by Post Fire
Department volunteers.

May

Local voters returned the in-
cumbents to the Post City Coun-
cil, but opted to usher in a pair
of fresh faces to round out the
Post ISD board of trustees. In
the municipal election, Tommy
Basquez earned 46 votes to retain
his Ward 3 council Post, defeating
Janet Dean, who had 35 votes,
and former council member
Josh Whiteley, who received 16

'yotes; aecording to reports from

City Hall. g

The family of a woman killed
in 2005 1s reeling this week after
receiving the news that the man
found guilty of her murder has
been released early from the
Texas Department of Criminal
Justice system.

Post City Council members
authorized the purchase of a
new pumper truck and related
equipment during their May 20
meeting at City Hall. The council
OKed the $300,000 expenditures
to provide a second pumper for
use by Post Fire Department
firefighters.

A Post man who was serving a
30-year sentence before he was
relased 29 Y years early has been
re-arrested and returned to the
custody of the Texas Department
of Criminal Justice.

June

During their May 28 meeting,
Garza County Commissioners
failed to approve the reimburse-
ment of funds to the City of Post
for a joint project authorized by
the county two years ago.

Trustees for the Post Indepen-
dent School District discussed
budget development during their
May 20 meeting. Revenues,
projected revenues and expenses
based on payroll projections were
the primary topics discussed,
according to Superintendent
Marlin Marcum. A portion of the
discussion focused on what plans
trustees have for payroll for the
coming year, he said.

Members of the Post city Coun-
cil and the Garza County commis-
sioners Court met in joint session
to discuss the coming fiscal year.
County Judge Lee Norman asked
Post City Council members to pay
SOpercent of the law enforcement
budget and urged the entities to
enter into an inter local agree-
ment concerning law enforce-
ment efforts within the city and
the county.

The Post Dispatch was pur-
chased by Blackburn Media
Group, Inc. Blackburn, who lives
in Childress, said there were
several reasons Post stood out
to him as a market. “It’s a clean,
well-kept town both good schools
and hard-working people.

July

Jim Plummer, Rotary president
for the coming year, receives the
gavel from outgoing president
Marlin Marcum. Other Post Ro-
tary officers are; President-Elect,
Trent Hendrick; Secretary, Linda
Puckett; and Treasurer, Jerry
Hays. Directors are Sid Conner,
Leslie Acker and Bob Zivic.

The Texas association of Activ-
ity Professionals awarded Golden
Plains Care Center’s very own
Christy Rutherford Activity Di-
rectory of the Year honors at their
2008 convention in Waxahachie,
Texas on Saturday, July 12,

Veterans of Foreign Wars Post
6797 and Ladies Auxiliary hosted
“We Support our Troops” dinner
in honor of area National Guards-
man deploying to Iraq.

August

The Post Dispatch and Black-
burn Media Group are pleased
to announce the addition of Jeff
Blackmon as associate publisher.
Blackmon recently served as
owner and publisher of the Wel-
lington Leader newspaper for the
past two years.

Nora Bryant, Post Elementary
School Counselor, and Leroy De-
anda, Parent Liaison for Post
ISK, recently distributed school
information at the Health Street
Fair in Post. Deanda also works
closely with the Garza instruc-
tional Foundation of Teachers to
provide support and education to
parents of Post students.

‘The Commissioners Court of
Garza County met in a special
meeting. Judge Lee Norman,
Commissioners Gary McDaniel,
Charles Morris, John Valdez and
Mike Sanchez; Jim Plummer,
Clerk; Leslie Acker, Attorney;
Judy Bush, Tax Collector/As-
sessor; and Ruth Ann Young,
Treasurer were present.

It’s been a long time (if ever)
since we had a teal & pink bus
on Main Street in Post. However,
recently, the bright Community
Health Center of Lubbock mobile
unit was a colorful reminder of
the Health Street Fair at Main
& Avenue I. Over 100 children
attended the event sponsored by
Rural community Organizing of
Post.

September

A third printing of Zoe Kirkpat-
rick’s field guide, Wildflowers of
the Western Plains has just been
released by the University of
Nebraska Press.

Graham Chapel Church of
Christ celebrates 100 years.

The City of Post has proposed
a tax rate that could potentially
save homeowners 15-percent in
city taxes. The proposed rate is
051189-cents per $100 valuation
of property. Last year the rate was
.59792-cents per $100 valuation
Ric Walton, City of Post manager,
said those homeowners whose ap-
praisal values are the same as last
year would pay about 15-percent
less 1n city states.

The White River Municipal
Water District reported nearly an
11 foot rise after receiving 8.75
inches of rain.

Dr. Ben Edwards, Family Prac-
tice Physician at the Garza County
Health Clinic in Post was featured
in “The Working Life” article in
the September issue of Texas
Monthly. The article provided
a glimpse of a day in the life of
a small town family doctor an
provided an opportunity for Dr.
Edwards to express his concerns
for the future of healthcare in rural
communities.

(Continued from Page 1)
October

The J. M. Boren home, 504
W. 12* St. in Post received a Re-
corded Texas Historical Landmark
designation in 1967. Itis one of 16
historical markers located within
Post’s city limits.

Shawnette Hinkle has been
named Manager of the Heritage
House, a conference center and
family history library in Post.

Post High School Marching
Band receives Division I rating in
Lubbock marching competition.

Among the new business before
the Post ISD Board of Trustees
during a regular meeting was
the concern about traffic safety
at the elementary school. The
Board voted to erect signs at the
elementary school on Avenue K to
prompt parents to use the student
Drop-off and Pick-up zone at the
back of the school building.

Garza County residents Frank
and Carol Tobias put in a wind
turbine at their home. The project
1s supposed to be completed soon
and the two invite anyone to come
look at their wind turbine and
encourage locals to invest in wind
turbine technology.

Recently, long-time Post resi-
dent Doylene Shumard was hired
to fill the position of Center
Director. She replaced former di-
rector, Lana McGee, who left the
job because of health problems.
Shumard came to the Center after
working at the Fina Gas Station in
Post for 22 years.

November

Randal Terry of Terry & King.
CPA presented an audit report to
the Post ISD School Board during
their regularly scheduled meet-
ing. Terry commended the board
members and PISD staff, “You do
a great job with your budget and
you watch it during the year. I'd
put you at the top of Region 17"

The Post Dispatch is pleased
to announce the addition of Rosa
Latimer to its staff. Latimer will
serve in the capacity as news edi-
tor for the weekly newspaper.

Ian and Ruth Torrens are the
new owners of Hotel Garza and
Torrens a the Garza restaurant
in Post. Ruth, a Pos native, met
Northern Ireland native through
the internet almost a year ago.

Merika Strivens has assumed
the responsibilities of Administra-
tive Director of the Community
Recovery Center in Post.

A group from Amarillo and
Canyon visited the OS Museum
in Post, joining approximately
5,000 visitors who have toured
the museum this year.
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If you needed to cast an artist in
a movie, you would want the ac-
tress to be as much like Post artist
Polly Cravy as possible. Her spirit,
her manner, her surroundings,
and her appearance all reveal the
qualities of a passionately creative
person. She i1s well known for her
diversity in using a variety of tech-
niques to create paintings, jewelry,
Old World Santas and angels made
from “found” materials.

The Garza County Health Clinic
began the week at its new loca-
tion on Avenue S and Hwy. 84
in Post.

Post High has seven named
to 3-2A All-district Football
Team, they were first team, Jar-
rett Blevins, Senior, Trent Babb,
Junior, and Giles Dalby Jr., Junior.
Antelopes named to the second
team were Jesse Vera, Senior,
Clint Windham, Junior, Josh Ro-
driguez, Junior, and Joe Menjares,
Junior.

Rotary
students of
the Month

Jackie Slaugh

The Post Rotary Club recog-
nized Post High School student
Jackie Slaugh. Jackie, daughter of
Edie Lester participates in literary
criticism, editorial writing, one
act play, National Honor Society,
and Student Council. Her special
interests include reading, play-
ing golf, watching movies, and
acting in plays. She also enjoys
her job at the local Hometown
Pharmacy. She plans to attend
The University of North Texas
in Denton, Texas and to pursue a
degree in History or Business, but
1S not quite sure yet.

Jovanni Garay

The Post Rotary Club recog-
nized Post High School student
Jovanni Garay. Jovanni, the son
of John and Elizebeth Armendariz
participates in football, basketball,
and baseball. His special interests
include attending college sporting
events such as Texas Tech football
games or basketball games. He
plans to get a degree in Engineer-
ing or become a coach at the col-
legiate level. He is unsure where
he plans to attend college at this
point.

Matt and Holly Hardin Hoel of
Haughton, Lousiana are pleased
to announce the arrival of their
daughter, Hailey Hope. Hailey
was born November 25, 2008 in
Shreveport weighing 6lb. 4 oz.
and was 18 inches long. She was
welcomed home by her three year
old brother, Parker. Grandparents
are Charles and Barbara Hardin of
Post and Mack and Darlene Hoel
of Gruver. Great-grandparents
are Everett and Frances Martin of
Spur, Eugene and Winnell Hardin
of McAdoo, and George and Mar-
garet Odom of Gruver.

William Michael
‘Mike’ Hewitt

Family visitation was held for
Mike Hewitt from 6:00 to 8:00
p.m. on Sunday, January 4, 2009,
at Hubbard-Kelly Funeral Home.
Services were at 3:00 p.m. on Mon-
day, January 5, 2009, at Hubbard-
Kelly Chapel. Burial followed at
Sunset Memonal Gardens.

William Michael “Mike” Hewitt
was born April 14, 1947, in San
Diego, CA. He was the only son
of Margaret Louise “Lou” Hurst
Hewitt and William Frasier “Bill”
Hewitt. He grew up in Odessa,
TX, and attended both Odessa and
Permian High Schools.

Mike had three sons, Nicky Lee,
William “Little Bill” Jr, and Brent
Hewitt, and a daughter, Jennifer
Barton.

He worked over 35 years in the
oilfield and related industries fin-
ishing his career as a driller and a
tool pusher. In later years, he was
a small business owner. Mike was
a hard worker with a talent for tum-
ing a buck; a jack of all trades.

He was the favorite brother of
three loving sisters, an affection-
ate father to his children. The last
fifteen years of his life were spent
with his soul mate, Susan, a woman
he loved, cherished and adored
until his last breath.

Mike had a great zest for life; a
brilliant man who found joy in sim-
ple things. He had a clever sense
of humor, always good for a laugh.
He was an extrovert who never met
a stranger. A plain spoken man
who said what he meant and meant
what he said; one we love dearly
and shall never forget.

Mike passed from this world
on January 2, 2009, surrounded
by those gifted with the honor of
sharing with him this life journey.
He will be missed by us all. To-
gether, we have loved, laughed,
cried, sacrificed, and endured. We
would not change a thing. See ya
soon, Mike!

He is survived by his wife, Su-
san Hewitt of Odessa; son, Nicky
Hewitt of Post, TX; daughter, Jen-
nifer M. Barton of Odessa; three
sisters, Karen Allen of Slidell, LA;
Pat Hatchell of Plano, TX; and Julie
Compton and her husband, David
of Ft Worth, TX; nephews, Chantz
and Collin Compton; daughter-in-
law, Jan Hewitt; two granddaugh-
ters, Brandi and Kali Hewitt; a son
by marriage, J. Wayne Graves, Sr.,
and a grandson, J. Wayne Graves
Jr. of Tampa, FL.

He was preceded in death by his
father and mother, his sons, “Little
Bill” and Brent; and the mother of

Services for Fannie Ballentine,
95, of Post were held at 2 PM
Thursday, Jan. 8, at the First United
Methodist with Rev. Jon Foster and
Rev. John Bill Hedrick officiating.
Burial in Terrace Cemetery will
be under the direction of Hudman
Funeral Home.

She died Monday, Jan. 5, 2009
at University Medical Center. She
was born Dec. 11, 1913 in Tallas-
see, Alabama to Walter and Minnie
Cottle. She married Jack Ballentine
on May 4, 1932 in Tallassee, AL.
He preceded her in death on Oct.
15, 1970. They moved to Post in
October of 1951. She was a mem-
ber of the First United Methodist
Church. She worked for Maxines
Dress Shop for 25 years. Her main
goal in life was to do things for
other people. She was well known
for her pound cakes.

Survivors include her children:
Jack and June Ballentine of Rotan,
Jane and Mack Terry of Post and
Judy and Ricky Bush of Level-
land, 14 grandchildren, 30 great
grandchildren and 1 great great
grandson. ;

She was also preceded in death
by an infant son and daughter, by
one daughter, Kay Homer and by a
great grandson, Caden Nowlain.

Pallbearers will be Mark Bal-
lentine, Tommy Ballentine, Kevin
Crispin, Kelly Davis, Jibber Her-
ridge, Ray Don Underwood, Rob-
bie Dean and Randy Melton.

Ima Lou Miller

Services were held for Ima Lou
Miller in the Post Church of Christ
with Travis Sweet officiating
and Charles McCook assisting.
Burial was held at the Fluvanna
Cemetery Dec. 28, 2008. She died
in Lubbock Covenant Hospital
Dec, 26, 2008. She was bom in
Erik, Oklahoma, August 29, 1928.
She was preceded in death by
husband, Clyde Smith, parents,
Horace and Lela Carmichael and
a great-granddaughter. Survivors
include, a son, Tommy Smith of
Midland; a daughter, Kathy Patten
and husband Don of Hermaleigh.
Two step-children Martha Baker
of Lubbock and Wiley and Karen
Miller of Odessa; 4 grandchildren
and 8 great grandchildren; 4 step
grandchildren and 5 step great
grandchildren. She left behind a
loving husband, George W. Miller
of Post. They were married March
29, 1998 in Fluvanna, Texas and
were residing in Post. Memori-
als may be sent to Post Church
of Christ or Fluvanna, Texas
Cemetery

1" his sons, Glenda. ‘a‘c_\\&“‘“
In lieu of flowers, please make 05\6'\5?
 donation in Mike’s memory to the o Ane?
& American Lung Association. W
Shirley Foster

Services for Shirley Foster, 63, of Post will be at 2 PM Friday, Jan.
9 at the Church of the Nazarene with Rev. Kent Campbell officiating.
Burial in Terrace Cemetery will be under the direction of Hudman
Funeral Home. She died Tuesday, January 6, 2009 in Lubbock. She
was born July 17, 1945 in Post to Earl and Ethel Williams. She mar-
ried Cecil Foster Sr. on Feb. 7, 1979 in Tahoka. He preceded her in
death on July, 8, 2001. She was a member of the Nazarene Church and
she was a homemaker. Survivors include two sisters; Doris Nichols
of Lubbock and Linda Williams of Post and by a step-son; Cecil and

Sue Foster Jr. of Post.

Western Texas College
Continuing Education Division
EMS Program

EMT - Basic & Intermediate Courses

to be offered in Spring
January 12 & 13, 6-10 pm

"Plan’ to pre-register early as class space is limited”
For further information,
call (325) 574-7953

Western Texas College is an equal opportunity institution and is in compliance with
the ADA. Applications are accepted and considered without regard to race, color,
creed, sex, age, national origin, veteran’s status or disability.
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Why do we our children/
grandchildren?

We know it’s really not a good idea then
we go and do it anyhow.

My wife and I are guilty as charged for
doing so this Christmas and I'm sure a large
percentage of you are as well.

My parents and grandparents were guilty
of this crime as well. Hey, I'm grateful,
Christmas was a blast for me growing up.
But the reality is, we are too materialistic
and in a way, we create little monsters who
think they can get what they want.

A few generations ago, there were very few
spoiled children. When you think about the
World War II generation and before, money
was very hard to come by. Most didn’t earn
much and there were no credit cards handed
out like today.

Somewhere along the way, the toy market

exploded and it continues today. My theory

spoil

200

is television exacerbated the problem. As
soon as toy commercials hit the air, kids
started making mental notes of the toys they
wanted. Today, with eight or so children’s
channels broadcasting 24-hours a day, our
children are absolutely overloaded with the
sights and sounds of the latest toys on the
market.

[ have literally seen my S-year-old son turn
his head to me after a toy commercial and
say, “How about that for Christmas Dad?”

On the positive side of this mass spoilage
is the fact that it certainly pumps them up
when they get their hands on what they
wanted. There 1s nothing like seeing pure joy
in the eyes of a child.

While on the topic of toys, can you
believe what cool stuff there is to play with?
Without a doubt, the neatest toys ever made
are available now. However, you better have
some batteries to power these gizmos up.

erhoy
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Gauge Reading Ramfill for 2004
2352.00 43.58
Feet below spillway Ramfill for 2005 |
My children now possess toys someone | 2()’6” 15.57
could witness me playing with if I weren’t R Rainfall for 2006 7
careful. And I don’t mean playing with the :S@ 28.85” '
toys while the boys are, but rather when they 0 X
aren’t. For instance, when my wife takes the | Rainfall Past Week Rainfall for 2007
boys to their grandmother’s in a moment, I 24.19”

039

may be inclined to get out the MegaRig and
fly around a little bit.

Maybe that’s the real genius behind these
toy and game producers. Maybe they realize
if they can get us adults interested in the toys
and video games, their work is done. If that’s
the case, not only am I guilty of spoiling my
children, I’ve been duped myself.

Oh well, I can’t wait until next Christmas.

Copyright Christopher Blackburn 2008

Christopher Blackburn is the president
of Blackburn Media Group, owner of this
publication. Feel free to comment on The
Paperboy at http://thenewbastion.blogspot.
com/ .

33.61"

Rain to Date

White River Lake has 2,880,552,840 billion gallons left |
available at the Intake or 27% capacity or 8,840 acre feet. Subtract |
11,772,681 MG for evaporation this week in December that leaves
2,868,750,159 MG available as of today. White River’s daily |
average demand for 2007 was 1.26 million gallons per day for all |
White River Customers. The Oil Company using water for mining
has been stopped until the Lake level rises.

White River Municipal Water District is in Stage 1 of its Drought
Contingency Plan. Remember that the Water District is there for

you if we can assist you in any way let us know.
Source: Mickey Rogers GM White River, general manager, WRMWD

Five generations recently
were together to celebrate
important  dates. (Seated)
Chester Morris holding great
great granddaughter Aubree
Raymundo. (from left) Judy Guy,
Jada Guy and Justin Raymundo
The family gathered to celebrate
Christmas and Chester s
upcoming 93™ birthday on Jan.
7, 2009.  His granddaughter,

Jada, shares his birthday.

Welcome back to everyone. I
trust that each of you had a peace-
ful, relaxing holiday season. If it
wasn’t relaxing I hope that it was
at least a good time off for each
of you. I hope that each of us has
come back eager to teach, learn
and get more involved in our chil-
dren’s education. As we took time
over the holidays to reflect on the
things that are most important to us
and as we took time to mourn the
loss of one of our own, Mr. Mike
Jackson, I hope that we realized
that the most important things in
life are not the things that we have,
but the relationships that we have
and the time that we take to cul-
tivate those relationships. We do
send our deepest sympathies and
condolences to the family of Mr.
Mike Jackson and are thankful for
the time that we had with him.

Congratulations to our Girls
Varsity team and coaches on win-
ning the consolation of the Grady/
Klondike Tournament with a con-
vincing win over Plains.

Congratulations to our Boys
team for being very competitive
and competing very hard during
the course of their tournament
as well.

Events for This Week:

Varsity Girls-Varsity Boys at
Wilson on Friday night beginning
at 6:30

Southland FFA local Stock
Show will be Saturday at the Ag.
Farm beginning at 1 pm. There
will be a meal provided to those
in attendance. There will also be
a Pee-Wee show after the students
have shown their animals.

Events for Next Week:

Junior High Basketball games

Waldrips celebrate 50th

Mr. and Mrs. Larry Waldrip of
Post celebrated their 50® Wedding
Anniversary with a family trip to
Mt. Magazine Resort near Paris,
Arkansas. Their two sons and their
families joined the couple to cel-
ebrate the Christmas holidays and
commemorate the anniversary.

X

Hometown Holiday
Cookbooks may be picked up at
the Extension office! Recipes and
craft ideas. $8.00 Each.
GCJLA Stock Show Information
Stock Show January 15-17, 2009.
Weigh-In - Thursday, January 15,
2009 - 3 pm

Larry and the former Linda Mo-
reland were married June 18, 1958
in Albuquerque, New Mexico.
They are the parents of Mike
Waldrip who resides in Frisco,
TX with his wife, Lisa; and Bruce
Waldrip, who resides in Plainview,
TX with his wife, La Tressa.

ieland Theater, 604 North Austin
Avenue, Lamesa. Registration
forms are available at the Exten-
sion office.

Extension programs serve people of all
ages regardless of socioeconomic level,
race, color, sex, religion, disability or na-
tional origin

at Wilson at 6 pm

School Board Meeting begin-
ning at 7 pm.

JVB, VG/VB games, here, ver-
sus O’Donnell beginning at S pm.
The All-Star Dance/Gymnastics
team from Slaton will perform at
half-time of the VG game.

Animal Preparation will begin
on Thursday for the Garza County
Livestock show.

JVB, VG/VB basketball here
on Friday versus Wellman-Union
beginning at 5:00 pm.

Students of the Month
High School: Travis Arguello,
Kelcee Lewis; Junior High: Joe
Rodriguez, Linda Gonzales;
Elementary-Karlie Steffens
and Timothy Guerrero; Staff
Members: Kaci Brown; 2nd
Grade-Mary Ann  Cardona-
School Secretary

anniversary

The Waldrips have five grand-
children: John Waldrip, Frisco;
James Waldrip, San Marcos;
Melissa Short, Lubbock; Te Ada
Short, Temple; Lara Short of
Levelland.

Classes in Post

Jan. 12-13
Dave Tyler
(806) 786-5137
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By Rosa Latimer

Because we hear so much about millions &
billions of dollars these days (even trillions!),
we tend to think that only those large amounts of
money can make a difference in the economy or in
our personal lives.

A Lubbock television station is airing a
commercial with the General Manager of the
station asking viewers to shop in Lubbock and
on the South Plains if you're going to buy a car.
He says this will “keep the South Plains rolling.”
In other words: shop locally. I agree with his
philosophy.

We can each make a tangible difference in the
economy in our community simply by shopping
with local businesses whenever possible.

Small amounts put with other small amounts can
significantly alter the economic picture in Post. A
portion of the sales tax (2%) on your purchases stays
right here. That may not seem like a lot of money,
but if you consider just how much you spend on
taxable items in a year at the grocery store, you
soon realize that it can make a difference.

I spoke with City Manager Ric Walton about
this and he pointed out that the amount of sales tax
collected in Post “has a direct affect on maintaining
lower property taxes.” At this time, sales tax in our
community generates more revenue than property
tax. In essence: shop locally, keep property taxes
low.

After all, you’re going to spend the money
anyway and pay the sales tax, w hy not whenever
possible, be sure 2% of that sales {Ax stays right
here in Post, improving the quality of life in our
community. For example, in addition to having an
impact on property taxes, the revenue from sales
tax helps pay for street maintenance; funds the
fire department, the library and the cemetery and
maintains parks as well as many other things. The
sales tax you pay on your purchases in Lubbock
helps repair their streets; maintain their parks and
improves the quality of life in their community.

[f you think that 2% is too small of an amount to
make a difference consider what a group of third
graders in Wisconsin accomplished with pennies.
The kids decided to help build a school in a small
village in Afghanistan. They filled 3 liter plastic
bottles with pennies at home. Then the kids
combined all of those pennies and funded one-half
of the cost to build the school — over $3,000. Just
with pennies.

There’s a little sign in the drive up window at
Citizen Bank that states: “Thank you for shopping
in Post. It’s just good business.” Shopping locally
is not only good business; it is good for our streets,
our parks, other city services...and our property
taxes. And good for us! Let’s do all we can to
keep things strong right here at home.

That's it for this week

City!

in Post

Big game

Russell Graves Oufdoors

ARE THESE THE GOOD OL’ DAYS? -

How 60 years of game management has enhanced wildlife populations
By Russell A. Graves

In 1945, Texas big game was already recognized as a significant source of rec-
reation and income for hunters and landowners. Partly due to poor land use prac-
tices and screw worm infestations, white-tailed deer were relegated mostly to the Hill
Country and South Texas, with pockets of deer in suitable habitats scattered over much of the lower two-
thirds of the state. Today, it is no secret that whitetail populations are booming.

“From 1939 until 1990, TPWD was heavily involved in trapping and relocating of whitetails,”
Mitch Lockwood, white-tailed deer program leader for TPWD. “In that time, approximately 34,000 deer
were moved from the higher density areas of Texas to those areas with very low numbers of deer.”

location efforts, white-tailed deer research conducted
on wildlife management areas such as the Kerr, and
working with private landowners has been key to spe-
cies population growth from 238,000 in 1939 to more
than 4 million today.

success of Texas white-tailed deer are huge,”
sizes Lockwood. “Almost all of the management takes
place on private lands. Private landowners and hunters
are the ones doing habitat and population management
on virtually all of the Texas deer range. They are setting
prescribed burns, removing noxious brush species, and
promoting a healthy habitat through their actions.”

other species with smaller statewide ranges are also
showing signs of growth. For example, both the mule deer and the pronghom antelope ranges have ex-
panded in the time since the book's publication. Mule deer, according

Part 2

says

Lockwood explains that the combination of re-

“The contributions of private landowners to the
empha-

Because of landowner interest and involvement,
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to the book, were only found in a single pocket in the Palo Duro Can-
yon in the Texas Panhandle with the majority of the population found
in the Trans-Pecos region. Today, mule deer are still found in abundant
numbers in the Trans-Pecos and have expanded their ranges over much
of the Caprock Escarpment area of the Panhandle and South Plains, as
well as in the Red, Canadian and Pease River basins.

Pronghorn antelope, with a range specific to the wide open coun-
try of western Texas, nearly doubled in numbers from 1941 until 1990,
when a prolonged drought affected their populations over much of
their Trans-Pecos range.

“For desert animals like the mule deer, I would have to say that
the good ol’ days will come and go with the rain,” explains Clayton Wo